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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on April 4, 2012. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson and Dennis Norton. Staff present: Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage; Deputy Clerk, Kelly Kornegor; Community Development Director, Mark Powers; City Engineer, Dick Ransom and Police Sergeant, Seth Allen. Guests Present: Kyle Scheer, Dan Hoffman, Cynthia Peterson and Arron Wulfekuhle of Precision Builders. 
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Marty Bruns.  Motion carried.
Bob Wheeler moved the approval of the following consent agenda items: Approval of bills; Regular Meeting Minutes March 7, 2012 and March 21, 2012.  Received and Filed Boards and Commissions Minutes: History February 13, 2012; Library March 13, 2012; Parks and Recreation March 13, 2012 and Water March 21, 2012; Motion setting Council Work Session for Wednesday, April 11, 2012 at 5:30 P.M., second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.
PUBLIC HEARING – to Consider Proposed Plans, Specifications, Form of Contract and Estimate of Cost on File for the North Center Point Road LED Street Lighting Improvements Project 
Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider proposed plans, specifications, form of contract and estimate of cost on file for the North Center Point Road LED Street Lighting Improvements Project at 7:09 P.M. There were no written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  

Public Hearing closed at 7:09 P.M.  

The project generally consists of installing 25 light emitting Diode (LED) street lights and associated circuits along North Center Point Road between Stamy Road and Tower Terrace Road.  

City Engineer, Dick Ransom recommends adoption of the plans, specifications and cost opinion of $220,000 for this project.  The bid date is April 11, 2012 at 10:00 A.M.  The City was awarded a “State Energy Program Energy Retrofits” Grant administered by the State using Federal ARRA (Stimulus) funding in the amount of $66,400 and the City funded portion of the project in the amount of $215,600.00 will be handled by Local Option Sales Tax (LOST) dollars.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-083 approving plans, specifications, form of contract and estimate of cost for the 2012 North Center Point Road from Stamy Road to Tower Terrace Road Lighting Improvements Project, second by Bob Wheeler.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-083 approved. 

PUBLIC HEARING – to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 63 Speed Regulations §63.12 Special 35 MPH Speed Zones Deleting Item (6) and Adding a New Item (6) Miller Road from Blairs Ferry Road to North City Limits and Amending §63.13 Special 45 MPH Speed Zones Deleting Item (4) Miller Road from Progress Drive to North City Limits

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 63 Speed Regulations §63.12 Special 35 MPH Speed Zones deleting Item (6) and adding a new Item (6) Miller Road from Blairs Ferry Road to North City Limits and amending §63.13 Special 45 MPH Speed Zones deleting Item (4) Miller Road from Progress Drive to North City Limits at 7:10 P.M. There were no written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  

Public Hearing closed at 7:10 P.M.  
The City of Cedar Rapids sent an email request that Hiawatha lower the speed limit from 45 MPH to 35 MPH to eliminate multiple speed limits on Miller Road, which is joint-jurisdictional between Cedar Rapids and Hiawatha.

Bob Rampulla moved the 1st reading of Ordinance #725 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 63 Speed Regulations §63.12 Special 35 MPH Speed Zones deleting Item (6) and adding a new Item (6) Miller Road from Blairs Ferry Road to North City Limits and amending §63.13 Special 45 MPH Speed Zones deleting Item (4) Miller Road from Progress Drive to North City Limits, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.

Bob Wheeler moved to waive the 2nd and 3rd readings of Ordinance #725, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

Motion carried. 

Bob Rampulla moved the adoption of Ordinance #725 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 63 Speed Regulations §63.12 Special 35 MPH Speed Zones deleting Item (6) and adding a new Item (6) Miller Road from Blairs Ferry Road to North City Limits and amending §63.13 Special 45 MPH Speed Zones deleting Item (4) Miller Road from Progress Drive to North City Limits, second by Bob Wheeler.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

Ordinance #725 adopted. 

Fixing Date (April 18, 2012 @ 7:00 P.M.) for a Meeting on the Proposal to Enter into a Five (5) Year Development Agreement with Hawkeye Electrical Contractors of Cedar Rapids, LTD. and Woodview Properties, L.L.C. 

The City received a proposal from Hawkeye Electrical Contractor of Cedar Rapids, LTD. (the “Developer”), and Woodview Properties L.L.C. (the “Owner”), in the form of a proposed Development Agreement (the “Agreement”) by and between the City, the Developer and the Owner, pursuant to which among other things, the Developer would agree to construct certain Minimum Improvements (as defined in the Agreement) on certain real property (“Development Property”) located within the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Area as defined and legally described in the Agreement and consisting of the construction of an approximately 16,000 square footage office/warehouse building on the Development Property, together with all related site improvements, as outlined in the proposed Development Agreement, and will comply with requirements to create and retain jobs as specified in the proposed Development Agreement.  The Agreement further proposes that the City will make up to five (5) consecutive annual payments of Economic Development Grants consisting of 75% of the Tax Increments generated by the construction in any year, under the terms and following satisfaction of the conditions set forth in the Agreement.
Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #12-084 fixing a date of (April 18, 2012 @ 7:00 P.M.) for a meeting on the proposal to enter into a five (5) year Development Agreement with Hawkeye Electrical Contractors of Cedar Rapids, LTD. and Woodview Properties, L.L.C., second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-084 approved. 

Authorizing City Staff to Sign an Agreement for the Purchase of a Vehicle for the Use of Parks Department in the Amount of $1.00 from Cedar Rapids Toyota of Hiawatha 
Parks and Recreation Director, Angie Cole is in the process of hiring three seasonal people for a total of five Parks employees for the seasonal months of April through October.  Extra vehicles are needed for transporting mowing equipment, cleaning parks and restrooms and for maintenance and projects conducted throughout the day. 
In 2011, the City of Hiawatha partnered with Cedar Rapids Toyota of Hiawatha to lease a vehicle for $1.00 for the months of April through October.  As a part of this agreement, a Cedar Rapids Toyota magnet was placed on the truck to market their dealership.  The only expenses incurred were basic vehicle maintenance and gas expenses which came out of the Parks Department budget.  Insurance coverage for the vehicle is added to the City policy through ICAP.

Toyota agreed to lease the Parks Department a 2011 Toyota Tacoma 2WD Access Cab truck at the cost of $1.00 for the 2012 season with the same expenses as last year for basic vehicle maintenance, fuel and insurance.

Angie Cole requested Council authorization in entering into an agreement and signing all necessary paperwork with Cedar Rapids Toyota of Hiawatha for the lease of the 2011 Toyota Tacoma truck for the Parks Department.

Council Member, Marty Bruns recognized the great gesture by Cedar Rapids Toyota in supporting the work of our City Departments.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #12-085 approving the lease of a 2011 Toyota Tacoma 2WD Access Cab truck in the amount of $1.00 and authorizing City Staff to sign an agreement between Cedar Rapids Toyota of Hiawatha and the City of Hiawatha for the use of the Parks Department and additionally authorize staff to sign other necessary documents to complete the transaction, second by Dennis Norton.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-085 approved. 

Supporting an Arbor Day Proclamation on April 27, 2012 

As a part of the requirements for recertification as a Tree City, Parks and Recreation Director, Angie Cole requested Council approve a proclamation observing Friday, April 27, 2012, as Arbor Day in the City of Hiawatha supporting the efforts to protect our trees and woodlands.

Mayor Theis read the proclamation aloud encouraging all citizens to inspire people to plant, nurture and celebrate trees.  Hiawatha will continue an annual Arbor Day celebration that will be a floating day so that the City may schedule tree plantings and educational sessions as part of the observance.

Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #12-086 supporting an Arbor Day Proclamation observing Friday, April 27, 2012, as Arbor Day in the City of Hiawatha, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-086 approved. 

Approving Payment for the Additional Installation of Miscellaneous Equipment and Lettering, Graphics and Striping for the 2012 Chevrolet G4500 Type 3 Ambulance
Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage requested Council permission in payment of two invoices for the purchase and installation of additional equipment and detailing for the new 2012 Chevrolet G4500 Type 3 ambulance as follows:

· Banacom Signs of Hiawatha in the amount of $1,920.00 for graphics, striping and lettering that has already been installed on the ambulance.

· Keltek Incorporated of Baxter in the amount of $1,794.00 for the purchase and installation of a video event recording system
Total expenses to date for the ambulance, equipment, installation and detailing is as follows:

· Current request for additional equipment and lettering, graphics and striping $3,714.00

· Total expenses to date including the original purchase of the ambulance and equipment authorized by Resolution #’s 11-294, 12-025 and the current request $205,159.69
· Total budgeted for the purchase of a primary unit ambulance and necessary equipment $225,000.00

Council Member, Bob Wheeler questioned why these additional invoices were not taken care of with the previous resolutions.

Mayor Theis Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage stated that this request has two different vendors and Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna would like approval from Council to pay both companies.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #12-087 authorizing the payment for the purchase and installation of additional camera recording equipment and lettering, graphics and striping to furnish the new 2012 Chevrolet G4500 Type 3 ambulance in a total amount not to exceed $3,714.00, utilizing available funding in the 2011-2012 Capital Improvement Plan, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-087 approved. 

Mosquito Control 2012
Bids were read aloud for Mosquito Control Services on March 29, 2012 at 2:30 p.m.  

Three bids were received as follows:

1. Schendel Pest Control: $1,650.00 for 30 miles of road includes mobile home parks (ground spraying). Request spraying: minimum $675.00 up to first 10 miles and $65.00 per mile additional.

2. Mosquito Control of Iowa (Bid 1): $15,000 for four (4) treatments (aerial or ground spraying).  Additional treatments: $4,500.00.

3. Mosquito Control of Iowa (Bid 2): Full Program including ground and aerial surveying, integrated pest management, larvacide monitoring and up to eight to ten treatments at a discount rate of $20,000.00 for the 2012 season only, with normal cost of $22,500.00 effective if purchased in future years.

The City Clerk’s Office reviewed and recommend awarding the contract to the most responsive responsible bid of Mosquito Control of Iowa of Rolfe, Iowa for the full pest control program including ground and aerial surveying, integrated pest management, larvacide monitoring and up to eight to ten treatments for the 2012 season at a discounted cost of $20,000.00. Funding is available through the General Fund.
Council Member, Marty Bruns commented that according to news reports there would be a few pests too many this season due to the warm winter.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-088 to extend a contract for mosquito control with Mosquito Control of Iowa of Rolfe, Iowa at a discounted cost of $20,000.00 for a full pest control program including ground and aerial surveying, integrated pest management, larvacide monitoring and up to eight to ten treatments for the 2012 season and authorize proper City Officials to secure appropriate insurance certificates and sign contract agreement, second by Bob Rampulla.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-088 approved. 

Agricultural Deferment for Sherman Properties, LLC and Trustee, Kathryn A. Sherman Family Trust in connection with the Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Pavement Reconstruction Project
Construction for the Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Pavement Extension Project began on August 15, 2011.  
Infrastructure construction performed for the project benefits private property and the City followed an assessment process to charge the adjacent lands for a portion of the total cost of improvements.  Letters of notification were sent to the affected property owners on May 31, 2011, a notice of public hearing was published in the Cedar Rapids Gazette on May 28, 2011 and June 4, 2011 and a public hearing was held at the June 14, 2011 Council meeting in order to hear comments from all interested parties.

An agricultural deferment request was received in the City Clerk’s Office dated March 20, 2012 from Christopher Sherman, Managing Member Sherman Properties, LLC, Trustee, Kathryn A. Sherman Family Trust, property owners for the assessment amount of 227,220.00 determined for their property legally described as follows:

112942700100000 SE-N of Sherman Square 3rd 28-84-7.

Construction for the Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Pavement Extension Project has not been completed and an agricultural deferment under Iowa Code Section 384.62 can still be granted for the assessment amount.
Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-089 accepting an agricultural deferment request as submitted by Christopher Sherman, Managing Member Sherman Properties, LLC, Trustee, Kathryn A. Sherman Family Trust, property owners for the assessment amount of 227,220.00 determined for their property legally described as 112942700100000 SE-N of Sherman Square 3rd 28-84-7 in connection with the 2011 Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Pavement Extension Project, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-089 approved. 

Purchase and Installation of Trees for Phase B of the North Center Point Road Streetscape Project

Bids were read aloud for the purchase and installation of trees for Phase B of the North Center Point Road Streetscape Project on March 29, 2012 at 2:00 p.m.  

Six bids were received as follows:

	Company
	Purchase of Trees
	Installation of Trees
	Total Price

	Fleming Nursery of Cedar Rapids
	$5,260.00
	Do not install trees
	$5,260.00

	Hughes Nursery and Landscaping of Cedar Rapids
	$9,720.00
	$4,125.00
	$13,845.00

	Culver’s Landscape of Marion
	$9,994.86
	$5,486.14
	$15,481.00

	Greg’s Lawn and Landscaping of Cedar Rapids
	$9,647.26
	$9,455.99
	$19,103.25

	Pecks Green Thumb Nursery of Cedar Rapids
	$16,859.00
	$4,850.00
	$21,709.00

	Ever-Green Inc. of Cedar Rapids
	$14,270.00
	$10,175.00
	$24,445.00


Public Works Superintendent, Rod Jasa and Parks and Recreation Director, Angie Cole reviewed and recommends awarding the contract to the most responsive responsible bid of Hughes Nursery and Landscaping of Cedar Rapids, Iowa for the purchase of tress in the amount of $9,720.00, installation of trees in the amount of $4,125.00 and a total price of $13,845.00. 
The bid price for the purchase of trees in the amount of $9,720.00 exceeds the Trees Forever Gran award of $8,550.00, leaving a remaining balance for the purchase off trees in the amount of $1,170.00.

The City funded portion of the project using available funding in the Capital Project Fund for FY 2012, for the installation of trees for Phase B of the North Center Point Road Streetscape Project in the amount of $20,000.00 exceeds the bid price of the installation of trees in the amount of $4,125.00 and City Staff requests that a portion of the available funds from the installation of trees be transferred to the remaining balance for the purchase of trees in the amount of $1,170.00.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-090 authorizing the transfer of available funding in the Capital Project Fund for FY 2012, leftover from the coast of installation of trees to cover the additional cost of the purchase of trees in the amount of $1,170.00 and to contract of the purchase and installation of trees for Phase B of the North Center Point Road Streetscape Project, the section of road between Stamy Road and Ketelsen Drive in an amount not to exceed $13,845.00 with Hughes Nursery and Landscaping of Cedar Rapids, Iowa, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-090 approved. 
Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Water Valve Installation Project

In August 2012, the water tower located along Robins Road north of Boyson Road will be drained for maintenance.  A water main located along Robins Road and connected to the tower will also be out of service during this time.  

City Engineer, Dick Ransom and the Hiawatha Water Department reviewed and recommend authorization to solicit Request for Proposals for the Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Water Valve installation Project so that the following installations can be taken care of while the water tower and water main are out of service:

· A valve in the water main along Robins Road which currently lacks a sufficient number of valves for shutting off water

· A valve and water main stub in each of the Boyson Road and Robins Road mains at the street intersection.  This allows connection points for a water main that will be relocated when the intersection is reconstructed.  The new water main can be laid and connected while the existing main is operational which minimizes the disruption of service to adjacent businesses
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-091 authorizing City Staff to proceed with sanitary plans and specifications prepared by Hall and Hall Engineering and the solicitation of Request for Proposals for the Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Water Valve Installation Project, second by Dick Olson.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-091 approved. 
One (1) permanent sidewalk and trail easement on Linn County property at the Cedar Valley Trail parking lot across from Hawkeye Drive
The south right-of-way line of Boyson Road is at the back of curb in front of the trail parking lot.  There is no City owned property where the City can extend a sidewalk or trail along the south side of Boyson Road.
The easement granted by Linn County will allow the City to extend sidewalk and trail to connect to the Cedar Valley Trail crossing at Boyson Road.  This work can be done in connection with Boyson Road paving improvements, Boyson Road trail extension, or as a small stand alone project.

There is no cost associated with the easement but the City is expected to replace in kind any existing trees and shrubs that may be removed or damaged during construction.

City Engineer, Dick Ransom reviewed and recommends approval of the easement.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-092 accepting the permanent easement for sidewalk and trail as described in the agreement between the City of Hiawatha and the Linn County Conservation Board upon a portion of the property located at the Cedar Valley Trail parking lot on Boyson Road across from Hawkeye Drive and for consideration of $1.00 duly paid and acknowledged for said easement and further authorize the Mayor and City Clerk to execute the permanent easement for sidewalk and trail, and easement agreement be recorded in the Office of the Linn County Recorder and thereafter filed with the City Engineer, second by Dick Olson.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-092 approved. 
Standard Rates for City Operated Equipment
The standard rates for City operated equipment have not been adjusted since Council approval of Resolution #10-136 in June 2010.

The current rates were forwarded to the Public Works Superintendent, Rod Jasa and Water Superintendent, Carl Ransford for review to determine if any adjustments needed to be made.  Carl and Rod both agreed that the rates should be increased by $20.00 due to the increased costs of fuel and repairs.  Also, in the case a claim is filed, FEMA uses the City’s resolution to determine payment.

Council Member, Marty Bruns questioned whether a $20.00 rate increase was enough to cover costs of fuel and repairs.  Council members agreed to approve the $20.00 rate increased as submitted and have staff look into adding a fuel surcharge and bring the City operated equipment rates back to a future Council meeting for consideration.
Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-093 designating the standard rate per hour for City operated equipment in the event it is used by City employees to do work on private property to ensure public safety with a $20.00 increase to all hourly equipment rates, second by Dick Olson.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-093 approved. 
Hold Harmless and Indemnification Agreement with Precision Builders for driveway construction with a slope of 11%

The Community Development Department received a request by the contractor Arron Wulfekuhle dba Precision Homes to enter into a Hold Harmless Agreement with the City of Hiawatha to construct a driveway with an 11 percent slope, exceeding the 10 percent maximum drive slope as allowed by site plan requirements for the property located at 216 Willowood Drive, Lot 14, Heritage Green Eleventh Addition, owned by Custom Homes.
The original site plan was reviewed and approved on November 16, 2011.  It shows an 8.7 percent drive way slope.  Due to this lot being impacted by the flood plain in the rear of the lot, the basement low opening had to be constructed a minimum of one foot above the flood plain.
When the Community Development Department went out to inspect the driveway approach it was discovered that the slope was at 11percent.  In order to avoid demolition of the garage floor the Community Development Department informed the contractor that he could prepare an Agreement for Indemnification and Hold Harmless for the property to allow the driveway slope to exceed the maximum slope.

Arron Wulfekuhle of Precision Homes was present at the meeting to address any questions or concerns.

Council Member, Bob Rampulla commented that a one percent slope over maximum should not present a problem.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-094 accepting a Hold Harmless and Indemnification Agreement with Precision Builders and Custom Homes to hold harmless and indemnify the City of Hiawatha, its agents, employees and subcontractors from any and all actual or alleged claims, demands, causes of action, liability, loss, damage and/or injury to property or persons, including without limitation, wrongful death for the property located at 216 Willowood Drive, Lot 14, Heritage Green Eleventh Addition, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-094 approved. 
Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn the meeting at 7:29 P.M., second by Dennis Norton. Motion carried. 

____________________________
                                                                                                Thomas A. Theis, Mayor 


            
ATTEST: 
__________________________
Kim Downs, City Clerk                                        
